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NORTH of SCOTLAND AREA ROADS AUTHORITIES & UTILITIES COMMITTEE

Minutes of the 
QUARTERLY MEETING

Date: Monday 7th May, 2014

The Beach Ballroom, Aberdeen


Present:
Vince Carlton (Chair)		V.C.		S.S.E.	
David Armitage		D.J.A.		Aberdeenshire Council
Ralph Caldwell		R.C.		S.G.N.
Nathan Downs			N.D.		Bear Scotland N.W.
Lindsay Henderson		L.H.		Office of the Scottish Road Works
Commissioner	
Duncan MacLennan		D.MacL.	Openreach
Alison MacLeod		A.MacL.	Highland Council
[bookmark: _GoBack]Peter MacNab			P.MacN	Bear Scotland N.E.
Craig McQueen		C.McQ.	Scottish Water
Raymond Moffat		R.M.		Aberdeen City Council
Christopher Nesbitt		C.N.		Vodafone
Kevin Price			K.P.		The Moray Council
Neil Robertson		N.R.		Shetland Islands Council
Iain Ross			I.R.		Office Scottish Road Works
Commissioner
Ruth Scott			R.S.		SSE Telecom
Derek Smith			D.S.		The Moray Council	

In Attendance:
George Borthwick		G.B.		Secretary to RAUC(S)

Apologies:
Nisha Bunting			N.B.		Office of the Scottish Road Works 
						Commissioner
John Johnson			J.J.		Shetland Islands Council
Elspeth King			E.K.		Scottish Road Works Commissioner
Caroline McAdam		C.McA.	Network Rail
Donald A. Macleay		D.A.Macl	Western Isles Council
Kenny Roy			K.R.		Orkney Islands Council
Kevin Skinner			K.S.		Scottish Water



1.	Welcome and Introductions

Vince Carlton welcomed all to the meeting.

Apologies were recorded as above.


2. Minute of the last Meeting held on 3rd February, 2014
a.  Accuracy
	
The Minutes of the previous meeting held on Monday 3rd February, 2014 in the Emergency Centre, Inverness were approved with the following correction:-

Page No. 9 – Item No. 14a should be headed:

SGN Offices - Dundee

	b. Matters Arising

		Matters arising from the previous meeting are recorded on the Action Tracking 	Summary with the discussion on the following Item recorded as follows: -

Actions Raised at the Meeting held on Wednesday 7th August, 2013

8.  Information on Strategic Programmes of Work

Broadband Roll Out

This issue was discussed as follows: -

D.MacL. indicated that Highlands and Islands area which includes Moray should have been informed of the programmes which were now being progressed.

R.M. indicated that he had met with Openreach to discuss their programme in Aberdeen City but D.J.A. indicated that as far as he was aware there had not yet been a meeting with Aberdeenshire.

D.MacL. agreed to pass programme details to the Secretary for circulation.	Action – D.MacL. / Secretary 

3. Local RAUC Reports

a.  Aberdeen City Local RAUC

	No meeting had been held but all the Aberdeen City Council Works were recorded in the Register.

The Bypass would start in 2014 and was programmed to be completed in 2018.

Work on the Don Crossing was scheduled to start later this year. It would affect
Tillydrone Road and the St. Machar roundabout. 

Discussions were ongoing about the Haudagain Roundabout improvement scheme but
there was no date for this scheme to progress.

	
b. Aberdeenshire Local RAUC

	No meeting had been held since the last NOSRAUC Meeting but there was one due.

	c. Highland Council Local RAUC

	The Inverness Badenoch and Strathspey meeting would be held on 8th May. The two Rural Areas were using emeetings due to the extensive areas covered and the fewer works involved. These were proving useful for co-ordination.

	I.R. suggested that the emeetings could be reported as an example of good practice and a short report could be submitted to the Commissioner.	Action – A.MacL

	 d. Moray Council Local RAUC

No issues remitted to this meeting but the works programme would be circulated via the Secretary.						Action – K.P. / Secretary

	e. Orkney Islands Local RAUC

	No Representative at the meeting to provide a report.

	f. Shetland Islands Local RAUC

	No issues remitted to this meeting but the next meeting is due to take place on 14th May.

g. Western Islands Council

	No Representative at the meeting to provide a report.

4. Matters Arising from RAUC(S) Meeting 5th March, 2014 

	V.C. summarised issues from the previously circulated draft Minutes as follows: -

· Strategic Consultation 2013 – The analysis of the responses had been completed and Raymond Elliot gave a short presentation of the results. Unfortunately the details of the presentation were not being circulated because the Consultation was carried out by the Scottish Government and they are responsible for issuing the Report.

NOSRAUC asked the Chair to press for an early release of the data to the Community. This will be remitted to the RAUC(S) meeting in June.						Action – V.C. / Secretary
· Advice Note No. 1 (Ver. No. 3.1) – The Exchange of Plant Information – This Advice Note was approved and is now available on the Commissioner’s Web Site. All should note that the response period has been raised from 3 days to 5 days.
· TayForth reported concern about the difficulty getting action on repairs to Hydrant Covers and Frames which required a works order to Scottish Water from Scottish Fire and Rescue before work could be actioned. F.McI had been tasked with getting a new Agreement set up a.s.a.p. as this problem often had road safety implications.

NOSRAUC asked the Chair to press for an early resolution to this matter and in the meantime a list of Fire and Rescue contacts for each Area should be collated and circulated to the Community. This will be remitted to the RAUC(S) meeting in June.			Action – V.C. / Secretary

· The Committee noted the ongoing S.M.R. trials in the Central Belt which appeared to be successful. At present there were no trials ongoing in the NOSRAUC Area. S.S.E. are on the lookout for the availability of recycled materials in the North.

It was noted that Core and Vac records will be searchable on the Register for monitoring.
· The Invoices for the Fees were issued for 1st April and so far there has been a good response. There will be a reminder issued to Organisations who have not yet paid.
· D.J.A. informed the meeting that the SRWR S.G. is investigating three potential calculators for allocating the Fees to the Matrix and would make recommendations in due course. He has discussed with Symology what information was available from the Register to develop the calculators.
· Safety at Road Works Code – It was noted that Organisations had purchased copies of the new Code and were now aware that changes were being made to the content which would require new copies to be purchased. The use of revised pages to stick in to the replace the existing text was not considered to be an acceptable solution as these books would be used on site and the stick ons would not be sufficiently robust. The Chair was asked to raise this issue at the next RAUC(S) meeting and to point out that considerable expense had accrued by the Organisations.			Action – V.C. / Secretary

a. Draft Advice Note – Above Ground Apparatus

The Committee noted the content of the previously circulated draft Advice Note and the request from RAUC(S) for comments to be submitted as soon as possible.

The document has been produced to clarify where it is acceptable to site above ground apparatus and the processes required for approval. This should aid consideration of siting boxes etc. at the design stage rather than leaving it to be considered as an afterthought when the work has started.

V.C. read the comments which S.S.E. are submitting for clarification which in general relate to the regulations under which the Power Companies operate. These comments will be circulated via the Secretary.				Action – V.C. / Secretary

All have been given the opportunity to make comment so they should take time to consider if they have any input.

5. National Coring Programme

	a. National Coring Update
	
	The Committee noted that the results had been published and the press release had been circulated to the publishers. 

Apart from one publisher there did not appear to have been any interest in the results which was different from previous programmes.

The Members were interested to know how the Commissioner would be reacting to the results and what action she was considering. This would be raised at RAUC(S).	Action – V.C.

There was interest in when the Reinstatement Specification would be published. At present it is with the Scottish Government and they are processing it. At present there has been no change reported to the October 2014 introduction of the Specification. It was hoped that there would be news available at the June RAUC(S) meeting.

All S.Us were asked to ensure that they were dealing with repairing failed sites. All results (passes and failures) have been recorded in the Register which allows the status of the sites to be checked. If there are any queries they should be referred to the relevant R.A.								Action - All

	b. Local Coring Programmes Update

	The Committee noted that SSE had commenced a programme of coring and would share the results with the relevant R.As. V.C. apologised for not issuing results from previous programmes.						Action – V.C.

	S.G.N. have not carried out a coring programme but it was noted that they may be carrying out joint programmes with SSE.

	Scottish Water Coring Programmes are continuing with sites cored according to the amount of work a Contractor is carrying out and their performance from previous results. This affected both large and small Contractors. The amount of coring was greater in the urban than in rural areas again related to the amount of work being carried out.

	D.J.A. congratulated Scottish Water for their efforts over the last few years to raise the standard of their reinstatements.

	Openreach are at present not carrying out coring programmes.

6.	S.R.W.C. Report and Performance	

a. S.R.W.C. Report

I.R.. summarised the Commissioners Quarterly Report as follows: -

	· All should note that Advice Note No. 1 – The Exchange of Plant Information has been published. The response period has been extended from 3 to 5 days.
· All should note that Advice Note No. 22 – The Use of Section 109 has been published.
· The inspection fees were increased from £33.00 to £36.00 per inspection from 1st April. 2014.
· The R.As have received their Performance Reviews and they are now being issued to the S.Us. Depending on performance an Organisation may not receive a Review. V.C. indicated that he was concerned about the delay in issuing the Reviews as it affected his planning for the next financial year.
· Angus Bodie was issuing updated Event Trackers for the 2014 Home Coming and the Queens Baton Relay via the Secretary. It is up to the RA.s to record traffic closures etc. on the Register and this was being done using Non Works Disruption records. Glasgow City Council have had a greater involvement in this process due to the Commonwealth Games and they are prepared to offer some guidance to the way they have dealt with this matter.
· The SRWR Management Group has been renamed the SRWR Steering Group.
· The small S.Us were being monitored as there was an awareness that they have created problems with standard of work and operation of the Register. 

b. S.R.W.C. Indicators and Statistics

I.R.. commented on the Indicators and Statistics for the last quarter as follows: -

Report 2a – Road Works Authority Potential Registration Failures

Highland and Orkney Islands performance has improved but like all they should strive to maintain the improvement.

The N.W. Trunk Road Unit has shown improvement.

Report 6 – Works  Overrun

Aberdeen City need to review their performance in this category.

Report No. 19 - Substandard Traffic Management from Inspection Results

Although the number of Inspections in this Report are low both SSE and SW need to review their performance.

I.R. indicated that if there were reasons for poor performance in any of the Reports contact should be made with I.R. or N.B. and the mitigation could be recorded.

I.R. will correct the noted errors and recirculate the Reports via the Secretary.

	Action – I.R. / Secretary



7.    	Safety

	a.  Safety Concerns/Issues

As recorded above there was general concern about the discovery of the need to make revisions to the Safety at Road Works Code at this late stage when all had purchased copies for their staff. This will be raised at RAUC(S).		Action – V.C.

K.P. reported that they were receiving reports from sites of Electricity services being laid at very shallow depths in the footway. V.C. said that these connections should be reported to them but for the safety of the operatives Safe Digging procedures should always be used.

b.  Traffic Management Issues

No Issues raised.


8.    	Information on Strategic Programmes of Works

No Issues raised.

9. Proposed Changes to Road Designations

No Issues raised.

10. 	Management and Operation of the SRWR
			
I.R.. provided the Committee with a verbal report on the Management and Operation of the SRWR as follows: -

· The next programme of training is now available.

There had been issues raised about users with experience attending the New Users Course causing difficulty for the trainer achieving the correct balance of information. Those booking courses should ensure that the correct level of training course was booked to match the student’s ability.

The Members were reminded that the Videos are always available and should be used where suitable. The Commissioners Office is monitoring the use of the Videos to see whether they are being used to any extent.

I.R. will prepare a paper giving details of the various courses, their content and who they were aimed at.

All should have Vendor Data recorded before they try to book a course or their application will not be processed.
· Ver. No. 3.6 of the Register will be issued in October / November following the annual User Forums. It will have a facility to create diversion routes.
· A Super User Forum will be held soon for invited Representatives who have extensive knowledge of the system. They will consider how the use of the Register could be improved and suggest any upgrades.

Progress to being a Super User is gained from operating experience, attending courses and / or becoming a member of SAT.

These meetings will be monitored and developed as required.
· The Inspection Charging Module is not being used as much as it was hoped. A paper will be circulated to the Community to advertise it and explain what it can do for the R.As and S.Us.
· K.P. suggested that entering Traffic Management on Notices should be compulsory rather than only subject to a warning. This had been extensively discussed at the SRWR S.G. and the view was that if compulsory the user would fill in any method to allow progress and issue of the Notice.

At present there is no facility in the Register to monitor the correct choice traffic management.

C.McQ indicated that a traffic management plan had to be provided before the Notice can be progressed by a S.W. user.


11. 	Gazetteer Report
	
The Report was taken as read with the following comment: -

Symology are to provide R.As with lists of numbered roads which are not correctly recorded. The R.As will then be asked to update their Gazetteers.

12.  	Systems Assurance Team

The Report was taken as read.

A new S.U. member is needed for the SAT. All should consider if they can provide a suitably experienced replacement.				Action – All S.Us

13. 	Community Apparatus VAULT
	
The use of VAULT for the recording of Section 109 plant by R.As is being progressed and as part of that project the SRWR S.G. are reviewing the Symbology used by all to record their plant in order to have clear comprehensive recording of plant on VAULT.

There is still the ongoing problem with lack of Telecom plant data on VAULT.

14. AOCB

a.  Aberdeen City – Recording of Section 109 Plant Data

R.M. indicated that they were recording Sect 109 plant data on VAULT and asked I.R. to have a look at what they had done so far and advise him it was satisfactory.

b. Aberdeen City – SSE Ducts round the Airport Boundary

R.M. informed R.S that they had as yet not received the plant details for the ducts.	Action – R.S.

c. S.G.N. Office – Baird Road, Dundee

	The new offices have now been opened and the contact details would be circulated. The land line contact numbers have changed.			Action – R.C.

d.  The Moray Council – New Inspector

	K.P. introduced Derek Smith the new Inspector for Moray. Derek has replaced Gordon Cowie.

It was noted that the Moray Council would take over the Chair of NOSRAUC from SSE after the next meeting.

e.  Permit Charges

N.R. will discuss permit Charges with R.M. as part of the S.I.C. review of their charges.



f. Scottish Water - Early Starts

	C.McQ. indicated that he was aware that their Contractors were approaching the R.As for early starts and these were being granted. He asked all R.As to refrain from giving early starts. If these were considered by S.W. as essential they would use the correct procedure to provide the early start.

g. Contact Information

	L.H. reported that he was receiving requests for information on the Notices which had not included contact information. He informed the meeting that the review of this information was a manual one and he did not have the Notice details recorded.
	
15 Date and Venue of Next Meeting

The Next meeting will be held on Wednesday 6th, August 2014

Venue  - The Highland Council Emergency Centre, Inverness

Future Meetings: -

	November Meeting***		Wednesday 5th, November 2014


Meeting Venues: -

**	The Highland Council Emergency, Inverness

***	The Beach Ballroom, Aberdeen
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